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Baltimore, MD   -   I drove up to Baltimore recently to attend the opening night of an art exhibit featuring the work of an old friend, Tony Hooker.  Tony and I were shipmates many years ago on a submarine in the Pacific.  I now teach; he now creates art.

Tony’s exhibit is entitled, The Greater Good, and is showing at the James E. Lewis Museum of Art located in the Murphy Fine Arts Center on the campus of Morgan State University.  This is the third exhibition of The Greater Good, since its initial debut in San Francisco about 4 years ago.  I went across the country to San Francisco for that opening, and was so impressed that I wanted to see it again.  

The Greater Good tells a story that most of us do not want to hear, namely the terrible injustice of the Tuskagee Experiment.  Tony traveled to Macon County, Alabama to visit the sites involved in a 40-year study of untreated syphilis by the U.S. Public Health Service.  The “experiment” was conducted at the John A. Andrew Hospital on the grounds of the Tuskagee Institute (now Tuskagee University) and involved only African-American men from the surrounding rural areas.  Hooker’s multi-media exhibit features computer–generated images superimposing photographs of the doctors and patients involved (taken from government archive photos) on black and white photos taken by the artist of actual buildings still standing (often with peeling paint).  

The narrative with the photographs, videos, and sculptures tells an immensely chilling tale of, as Hooker describes it, “good intentions gone awry.”  From 1932 to 1972, over 600 black men were voluntarily involved in this detailed study, but none were ever told that the real cause of their medical problems was syphilis.  Instead, they were each told that they were suffering from “bad blood.”  What made the study even more sinister was the fact that penicillin became widely available in the late 1940’s and could have been used to treat and cure each of the study participants.  At least 28 men died unnecessarily, and hundreds of others endured pain and ill health for decades – all for the “good of science.”

The white doctors were not the only bad guys in this project, as Hooker makes clear in his exhibit.  Many individuals and institutions within the local African-American community were involved and ethically compromised, some with more knowledge than others.   Many of the local black churches were used for recruitment grounds for subjects. A major player who had the trust of the local community was an African-American nurse named Eunice Rivers.  A moving video about Nurse Rivers’ involvement is an integral part of the exhibit.

I found myself disturbed for many days after seeing The Greater Good.  For the first time, I developed some understanding of the black rage and distrust that seems to permeate much of racial interaction in the United States.  This ill-advised Tuskagee study was still ongoing after I had left college in the 1960’s.  It was not part of ancient history, that is, the period of slavery in our country.  It was an official, systematic mistreatment of fellow citizens, simply because they happened to be a different color.  These people were intentionally duped, as if their lives and their families were somehow less important. 

I wish that every person in America could have the privilege to see Hooker’s work. It is powerful stuff, and could make all of us better for having seen it.

I thought you might like to know.
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